Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held in The Pavilion on Monday 18th March 2019 

The meeting began at 7.30pm, The President (Andrew Campbell) took the chair and there were 21 members present.

1. The President welcomed the members, thanking everyone for attending. He told the meeting that the AGM had been forced to be delayed due to the time it took to get the accounts together and approved. John Cameron had taken over as Treasurer mid-term, and it had taken him a long time to understand how the accounts were processed. The President thanked JC for the hard work he had put into the creation of the accounts.

2. The President offered his and the meetings condolences to Andy Taylor, whose mother had recently passed away.

3. Apologies for absence were received from Nick Taylor.  

4. The minutes of the last AGM had been distributed before the meeting. There were no matters rising and the minutes were passed by the meeting, proposed by Andy Taylor and seconded by Rob Kay..

5. The Chairman’s Report was given by Miles Rawlings who began by reminding the meeting that at last year’s AGM he had explained why the cricket club had taken over the running of the balcony. It had proven to be a success, especially with the weather in 2018. Takings had been around the same amount that Robert Whiteley had paid in rent. The VAT registration had been transferred from the cricket club to the Balcony. All utilities had also been transferred across to Balcony, previously they had been in the club’s name and the club invoiced Balcony. This meant the club kept losing out on reclaiming vat. This all contributed to an improved financial situation for the club, with more cash in the bank. Takings had been budgeted at £10k per month in the winter and £20k per month in the summer. August and September had been poor after junior training and matches had completed. The turnover was £147,873, which was a £22k shortfall. The club needed to run activities in September 2019 to bring in income. Because of the shortfall it had not been possible to payback the 1st payment of the setup loans. Four thousand pounds would be paid back in 2019.
Peter Green has resigned in September to return to America, and Jure Levstek had been appointed, he was looking like an excellent replacement. 
Turnover in 2019 so far was slightly ahead of prediction. MR thanked John Cameron for all his work getting the accounts ready, and he thanked Andy Taylor for the refurbishments in the Pavilion. He said that Duncan Clark had agreed to stay on as Secretary, on condition that he got help on match days so he wouldn’t have to be in attendance every weekend.
Rob Stanworth had taken over the social media accounts, and had also set up a new website. Members were encouraged to provide copy for the website.
George Owram had taken over as cricket chairman, and he had been successful in bringing in new players. He was also setting up a Cricket Academy for our more talented juniors. 
MR thanked Rob Kay for his excellent work organising the annual dinner, Duncan Clark for all his work as Secretary, and Andrew Campbell for all his support. It was evident that the club needed to find and appoint a good marketing professional to transform the club.

The 1st team would have an overseas player in 2019, Ishan Abeysekara from Sri Lanka. We had also signed a young spinner from Beckwithshaw, Ben Stokes.
MR then announced that he would be standing down as chairman at the end of the season. He thanked President Andrew Campbell and all Board members for their support and hard work. He also thanked the groundsman Iain Bullock, and his helper Philip Baker, for everything they do around the ground. He said that the club had some good people working to keep the club going, but more helpers were always needed. He asked if anyone had any questions, Richard Brook asked if it was correct that Ross Sedgley was returning to the club. MR confirmed that he was
The President told the meeting that he had received pre warning that MR was to resign. He said that MR was a fantastic example of someone who continued to support the club and juniors. He played whenever he was selected, and had probably scored more runs for the club than Peter Chadwick, who scored a lot. MR had been chairman, grounds chairman, cricket chairman, all at the same time. His wife Lyn had given fantastic support throughout this time, now it was time for Miles to spend more time looking after her.
The meeting gave a round of applause to Miles.

6. The Secretary’s Report was given by Duncan Clark. 
With a very long, hot summer it is easy to forget that the start of the 2018 season was very wet, with all leagues putting their start back by a week, and the first 2 fixtures on the back pitch cancelled.
[bookmark: _GoBack]We hosted just over 40 days of adult cricket on the front square, and many junior games. For the 1st time we hosted a 2 day Yorkshire U19 fixture. The back square again had around 20 adult matches and around 60 junior games.

1st XI
The 1st team had a difficult season, mostly spend hovering in or just above the relegation zone, eventually finishing in 7th in the Yorkshire Premier League North.  2019 captain Josh Atkinson top scored with 735 runs. George Ross took 48 wickets, best 6/48 with 2 5 fors. Tom Geeson-Brown and Ashley Griffin both took 3 5 fors. The team will have a Sri Lankan overseas player in 2019.
The relegated clubs were Driffield and Acomb. Promoted are Dunnington and Beverley. The 1st team will start on 27th April at home against YCA, the following day they will travel to Barnard Castle for the ECB National Cup.

2nd XI
Finished 6th in division 1 of the Y&DSCL. They had a strong start but suffered from a lack of players from mid season, with players away and others having to move up to the 1st team. The team was a majority of teenagers who all performed very well. 
Top run scorer was Andy Hawkswell with 617 runs, top score 157. Lewis O’Donnell took 26 wickets with a best of 6/44.
Beverley and Sheriff Hutton Bridge were promoted out of their division, with Bolton Percy and Driffield coming down. Pocklington, Ripon and Sewerby were relegated from their division, Woodhouse Grange, Clifton Alliance and Welton are promoted into their division. The 2nd team will start on 27th April away at Dringhouses.

3rd XI
The 3rd team finished 10s in Nidderdale division 2. The team consisted of a lot of juniors throughout the season and probably suffered by not having an overseas player. They will have one in 2019.
George Horbury scored 518 runs. Andy Scurr took 41 wickets with a best of 5/35, and 2 5 wicket hauls.
The fixtures will start on Easter Saturday, 20th April, but the fixtures have not been released yet.

4th XI
Finished 5th in division 5, having spent much of the season in the top 2 or 3. Again they suffered from shortages later in the season and thanks must go to those dads who stepped in to ensure that a team was fielded every week. David Holtham was the top run scorer with 271 runs in 11 innings. Peter Fishpool took 5 wickets twice, with a best of 5/25.

Evening League
The Evening League team finished runners up in the 2nd division. Due to issues                          with player availability the clubs have voted to reduce the number of teams per        division to 6 in 2019, meaning that we will not be promoted to the top division, and will play 10 league games this year. Cup games will be played on Wednesdays instead of Mondays.

I would like to thank Bully, those that have scored, umpired, marked the pitches,       carried drinks and everything else needed to get matches on. I am reducing my match day involvement in 2019 so we are looking for volunteers to help out on match days, especially in the early part of the season. We have a new catering team, I would ask members to help them and the teams out, if you see that drinks are due in a couple of overs please let the catering staff know and please help take the drinks out. Equally, if an innings is going to finish early please let them know.
Final thanks go to our sponsors

Dates for your diary.
Annual Dinner is this Thursday
1st XI v YCCC 1st XI T20 Thursday 6th June
Yorkshire 2s v Nottinghamshire 3 day game starting Wednesday 24th April –            before first 1st team game
Yorkshire 2s v Durham 3 day game starting Monday 17th June

The President thanked Duncan for the immense amount of work he had done during the year, he re-iterated the need to get more helpers on match days. He also said that the club was hoping to enter a 5th team into the new Nidderdale development league. It would be run by George Owram, and the aim was to introduce U13/U14 players to open age cricket. He also reported that a new defibrillator had been donated to the club by the new Yorkshire Women’s coach.
There were no questions for the secretary.

7. The Treasurers Report was given by John Cameron, copies of the accounts were handed out on the evening.
The budget had been accounted by Peter Brown. JC said that the club had de-registered from VAT during the year, and it had been transferred to the Balcony. The finances of the club had to meet the requirements of CASC. Income from Balcony was gist aided to the cricket club, this year it was £19K. Trading income was marked down to balance. Ground lettings were down on the previous year because Pannal Sports were no longer using the ground. Other income was a grant and the money in the Natwest account.
The President again thanked JC for stepping in and getting the accounts ready.

8. The Junior Report was provided by Cath Harrison.
The 2018 Junior season was extremely successful. We had 133 boys registered from U7 to U17. We had 30 girls registered between 8 and 12, regularly attending Wednesday nights training sessions. We were fully subscribed for the boys and worked on a waiting list throughout the season. We had a good number of Level 2 qualified coaches and support from parent helpers to score/help during matches.

Summary of 2018 competitive season:
Under 7’s –   Winners
Under 9’s –   Coad Cup winners and runners up in league
Under 11’s – Pairs Cup finalists 
Under 13A – League finalists
Under 15’s – League and Cup winners
Under 17’s -  League Winners

Summary of Representative Players
U9-9 Nidderdale (A and B Team), 1 NY
U11-5 Nidderdale
U13-7 Nidderdale, 1 NY/Y
U14-2 Yorkshire, 1 NY
U15-4 Nidderdale, 1 Y and North England
U17-3 Joe Lumb, 1 Yorkshire

Special mentions to Cooper Smith (Captain of N Side at ECB U15 Tournament) and Harry Allison (Cricketer of the Year by Yorkshire U14).

Sponsorship

In 2018 Stowe Family Law sponsored the U9, William and Victoria sponsored one U11 team, Northern Ultrasound/Intersport sponsored U13. 2019-we have secured Dacres, Shepherds Dog, Intersport and Harrogate Family Law).

Social Events
Friday nights were well supported by the juniors. We held a number of social evenings including a Christmas Quiz after the season finished. The end of season presentation evening was well attended and we were delighted to welcome Jonny Tattersall who joined in with some training before presenting the children with their awards.

Indoor Cricket

The Indoor League is currently underway at HLC. U9 are in the finals on 13 April, one of our 3 under 11 teams made it to the semi finals, and U13 are in a semi final on the 30th March.

Winter Nets is currently taking place and we are full in all age groups. Girls are also doing winter training with Andy H on Saturdays.

MR said that a major omission from his report had been to congratulate Cath on her first year as junior chair. She had run the junior section excellently, she and the junior parents had supported Balcony both on Fridays and at organised events. He also thanked Liz Allinson for her work as Club Welfare Officer.
The President said that the strength of the club is it’s juniors. He has listened in admiration at the achievements of the juniors this year. A lot of clubs looked at Harrogate with envy. He wished the U9s and U13s well in their indoor finals.


9. Girls Cricket – Cath Harrison

Thank you to Andy Hawkswell for his help with setting up this section of the juniors and to Fiona Kinnear. It has been very well received and we look forward to growing this in 2019. There is a focus on women and girls cricket by YCB and 3 girls festivals are being planned for the 2019 season. We need more coaches and helpers for this section going forward and YCB have offered to provide short initial coaching session for anyone who wants to get involved.

Thanks

Thanks go to all the year group coaches/parents/scorers/helpers for their input during 2018 from U7 all the way through. 

Special thanks to all the young players who assisted during the season at various sessions, especially with the indoor sessions and U7 age group.

Thanks also to Melissa Horberry for managing the junior membership for the Summer season and to Natalie Crossland, Jane Reigner and Debbie Proudlove who have helped with winter nets registration. Thanks also to everyone who helped with the junior socials, especially with obtaining raffle prizes/selling tickets.

A special thank you to Natalie Crossland/Duncan Clark and Steve Clark who have really supported me with the Junior Section and I wouldn’t have been able to do it without them and all the fantastic parents /coaches.

The Junior section are really looking forward to the upcoming season and we now have more of an integrated approach with the seniors (thanks to George O), including an additional senior development team where more juniors can play weekend cricket.

10. Women’s Cricket – Cath Harrison

Over 40 women & girls took part in the indoor Harrogate Soft ball cricket league, starting with a training session with coaches from Harrogate Cricket Club. Funding from YCB - Yorkshire Diamonds paid for the hire of Rossett Sports centre. 5 teams took part, 1 girls team from North Stainley, 4 from Harrogate made up largely of Mums from the junior section and a few girls. Each team played 4 matches, with a finals week and a further training session. The vast majority had only played at the softball festival last summer, hosting the soft ball festival has really kick started the Women and girls soft ball cricket. 
The Plan for this season is to host soft ball sessions after Easter on a Sunday 4-5pm at Harrogate, pay as you play. To organise friendlies with Alwoodley and Leos, Knaresborough and North Stainley as well as 1 or 2 Soft ball festivals. We would like to create and promote the club as a centre for all the family and this will help grow family memberships going forward.
                                       
11. Proposal rule changes – 
Purpose - To encourage junior parents to become members of the club.
It is proposed that during the month of April parents of junior members can become Ordinary Membership of the club for the annual amount of £40, instead of the usual £52. This would entitle them to have voting rights at the AGM, and to receive a members club discount card.
John Cameron said that the Board had looked at the financial viability of offering this discounts to parents. It had to be considered carefully so it did not devalue the family membership. He did not know whether it would attract parents, but it was worth trying out.
Tony Stephens asked why the discount was only during April, JC replied that it was aimed to bring money in early in the season.
Richard Brook proposed the rule change, Brian Summerson seconded, and the meeting approved unanimously.

12. The re-election of the President; Miles took over the chair, as no other names had been put forward for President, Andrew Campbell was prepared to stand again. Proposed by Miles Rawlings, seconded by George Owram, the meeting voted unanimously in favour of Andrew Campbell being President. Andrew thanked the meeting for the vote. He said he was honoured to remain as President.

13.  The Appointment of Directors;   Proposed by Andy North, and seconded by Tony Stephens, Miles Rawlings, Andy Taylor, John Cameron, Steve Clark, Liz Allinson, Cath Harrison, Rob Stanworth and Duncan Clark were unanimously voted in.

14. John Cameron reported that the accounts were being migrated onto the Xero accounting package. He was keen to continue employing Peter Brown as reporting accountants as his familiarity with the club would provide continuity. The meeting approved the continued appointment of Peter Brown.

15. Any Other Business

John Cameron said that the club were in discussions with a 3rd party who wishes to rent the ground for camping during the UCI cycling event in September.
George Owram asked if a ground force day could be arranged. The wooden fence needed painting, as did the player areas.
Richard Brooks asked if the upstairs function room and balcony could be open during matches for spectators. It was agreed that the balcony would be accessible all the time, the room would be except when it was in private use.
Brian Summerson asked if it could be open during the day and then the downstairs be opened later on. John Cameron said that the upstairs bar would be opened as a trial for spectators.
Richard Brook asked if hot food could be available for spectators to buy during Yorkshire CCC 2nd XI matches. Duncan Clark replied that he had already spoken to Jure, and food would be available.

The meeting closed at 20.37pm.

The President thanked everyone for their attendance and contributions. He looked forward to a good season.

